HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:

April 26, 2007

Members Present:  Shane Anglin, Edward Byrom, Weihaur Lau, Tei Okamoto, Tracey Packer, Perry Rhodes III, and Frank Strona.
Members Absent:  Gayle Burns and Thomas Ganger.
Professional Staff:  Aimee Crisostomo (Harder & Co), Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Ju Lei Kelly (HPS), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivers (HPS), Clare Nolan (Harder & Co), Kathleen Roe (Process Evaluation), Kevin Roe (Process Evaluation), Jenna Rapues (HPS), and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III called the meeting to order at 3:05 PM.  He then asked attendees to introduce themselves and make relevant announcements.
· Kathleen Roe announced the acceptance of the abstract submitted for presentation at the International Union for Health Promotion and Education (IUHPE) Conference 06/12/07.

· The paper will list her and the HPPC Co-Chairs as authors, but is open to others wishing to participate.
· Tei Okamoto announced that Tenderloin Health and TransGender SF will have a memorial for slain community members at a date to be determined in June.
· Ed Byrom announced that he is now the Interim director of Client Services at Black Coalition on AIDS (BCA).
· Tracey Packer announced that the hiring process is moving forward for the position of Director of the HIV prevention section. Interviews of candidates are scheduled for mid to late May.
2. & 3.  Public Comment and Members Response
There was no public comment.
2. Review and Approval of 3/22/07 minutes
Motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes submitted for the 03/22/07 meeting.  There was no discussion.  Vote was by roll call:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Shane Anglin
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Ed Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Abstain
	
	


The minutes were approved.
3. Review of April 12 HPPC Meeting

These process evaluation documents had been distributed to all members in advance of the meeting:  “Process Evaluation Memorandum,” dated 4/19/07; “Process Evaluation … Three Words,” dated 4/12/07; “Participants Dialogue Boxes,” dated 4/12/07; and “Icebreakers!!!!!,” dated 4/12/07.  Discussion followed.

· Israel Nieves-Rivera indicated that the ‘Three Words’ was hard to interpret as they are not specific to agenda items.

· Perry Rhodes III observed that while the meeting was productive members got frustrated by the voting process at the end of the meeting.
· Kathleen pointed out that individual members’ comments differ on the various parts of the agenda indicating that they take the evaluation process seriously.
Kathleen highlighted and discussion ensued on the following areas of concern.
· Presentation of the Epi Chapter Update
· Public Comment, including:
· Antagonistic Tactics From Member(s) of the Public & How to Address

· Response to Public Comment

· The Public’s Right to Comment

· Statement on Public Comment

· It was agreed to craft a statement to be reviewed by the Steering Committee at its 5/24/07 meeting.  Input from members is welcomed and should be sent to the HPS.
· Robert’s Rule of Order
· The Small Group Exercise

· Adding to a Committee’s Work
Other Comments / Discussion

· Vincent suggested addressing side conversations during Council meetings, as it has once again become a distraction.

· Vincent also asked for members’ views on continued use of a security guard at Council meetings, and there was general agreement to continue having a guard present.

4. Quarterly Process Evaluation Update
Kevin Roe joined Kathleen Roe in presenting the quarterly process evaluation update.  The documents entitled, “Committee Quarterly Report 4.26.07” and "Meeting Evaluation Results,” for each Committee were circulated.  Copies of these documents were later mailed to all members.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· Presentations to the Council have been varied in quality this quarter. Kathleen suggested that the Co-Chairs should be given the mandate to direct presentations when they go off track, including non-compliance to time restraints.
· Members of the process evaluation team have had Council members make off the cuff comments to them that do not show up on the evaluation forms.

· Following up on these comments is not part of their contract.

· Kathleen suggested conducting short one-on-one interviews with members to ensure that issues aren’t being missed.
· As an alternative, Israel suggested making note of these comments in the real-time notes provided to the Co-Chairs.

· Kathleen indicated that this could be done, although she expressed reservation about circumventing the established process.

It was agreed to include a summary of casual comments in the real-time notes to Co-Chairs.

· Kevin outlined some of the highlights of the quarter’s reporting including the following.

· Only one member responded to one question with a rating below a two.

· Everyone is positive about the facilitation.
· The area with the least positive feedback is the adequacy of time for discussion.
· In response, one committee is considering a retreat, and/or longer meetings.
· Full participation also polled lower than other areas.

· He highlighted, however, that full participation does not mean everyone has to speak and the Council doesn’t want to enforce  a communication style/cultural standard
· Kevin announced that we will shorten the evaluation survey response time to ensure getting the results to the Co-Chairs and Committee planners more quickly.

· He suggested, in way of example, that survey responses for Thursday meetings be due by the following Tuesday and reported to Co-Chairs on Wednesday.
Steering agreed that this is a good plan.  
5. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business
The document entitled, “Committee Reports for Steering Committee April 26, 2007” was distributed, copies are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion followed.
Health Related Absence Policy Work Group

· Perry observed that the Council took note of the irony that this group was not able to conduct its business due to lack of quorum/low attendance. 

· Israel explained that Kym Dorman of Harder & co. will facilitate the next meeting as an impartial party.

· Kathleen questioned if there was a perception that this is DPH driven.
· Israel explained that no concerns were raised directly but due to the sensitivity of the topic it was decided that an objective facilitator would be appropriate.
UCHAPS and HPLS Meetings

Perry announced that Gayle Burns, Israel Nieves-Rivera, Elizabeth Davis, and he will be attending UCHAPS in New Orleans May 19 & 20. Shane Anglin and William Bland will be attending HPLS.  
Attendance Update
· Perry noted that no letters will go out this month.
· Eileen explained that members will receive a monthly report from Betty with the current attendance status.
Membership/Community Liaison Committee

Weihaur raised for discussion the suggestion that the September diversity training meeting be longer and more interactive; discussion ensued including the following.
· Vincent suggested the trainers be informed that the participants are not novice.
· Eileen suggest including a question about an extended meeting time on Process Evaluation forms, including if members could be flexible and arrive one hour earlier.
· Tracey suggested that if the September meeting is to be longer, members should be given as much lead time as possible.

· She also raised the idea of shortening the August and/or October meetings.
· Frank suggested that asking members for more time might open bigger issues.

· Tracey noted the importance of this training and that in the past it was a full day event.
· Frank observed that most members don’t remember those full day sessions.
· Israel suggested opening the meeting at 2:00 with the more casual portion and optional attendance, and having business start at the regular 3:00 PM.
· Several members expressed support for this approach.
· Vincent suggested giving participants a certificate that may help them explain the additional time commitment at their places of employment.
· Perry observed that some members tend to take more time than others and suggested Co-chairs try to keep people from monopolizing the discussions.
· Kathleen suggested individual interviews with members to see if there is a common feeling about this.
Weihaur will take the ideas to the Committee and return to Steering next month with proposals.
6. Review Parking Lot

The document entitled, “Parking Lot March 8 & April 12, 2007” was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Tracey provided an overview and explained that the document was organized into related topics.  Discussion ensued including the following (by topic).
Structural/holistic (#5)
· It was noted that Don Operario did a study on men who have relations with Transgender women which would be interesting as regards structural intervention.

Relationships & HIV (#6)

· Frank noted that “POZ” magazine recently had an article about rising HIV incidence in MSM in the 50-60 age group.

· He suggested that this would be a good topic for a literature review.
· Tei suggested Don Operario as a resource on this topic.
· Weihaur said that a colleague is doing research regarding interracial relationships.

African-American (#7) – to include both State and CDC initiatives
Trans Guys who have sex with Bio men (#8)

· Frank noted that he also raised this topic.

· Tei suggested that a qualitative study might be appropriate on this rarely studied group.

· Tei also suggested the following people might be appropriate to discuss this topic:

· Relating to Transgender issues –Operario or Nemoto.

· Women’s issues: Vivian Brown, Gail Wyatt of the Women’s Health Project

· Others: VOLA, NPI, AIDS Institute

· Frank suggested looking at Trans Guys across all of the departments of the SFDPH including substance use, behavioral health, etc.
State of Outreach (#12)

· To include the increased interest at the Federal and State levels in IDU outreach.
· Tei suggested that there could be a conference on “old time” outreach

· Frank noted that SF hosting a national conference has been discussed, and that it would great to focus on outreach.

· Tracey noted some of the difficulties with outreach as a prevention intervention, including how to measure units of service.

· Frank suggested that AHP present an overview of work it is doing in developing curriculum to implement the new Guidelines for Outreach.
· Israel noted that this would be a good idea but to ensure that HPPC understand that AHP is following the guidelines for the State model for outreach.

Project STOREE (#13)

· It was noted that Dara Coan is working with the Project STOREE workgroup.
· Vincent noted that the STOREE is also looking at outreach 

Motion was made and seconded to accept the document with amendments and refinements suggested for proposal to the HPPC.  The vote was by roll call:
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Shane Anglin
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Ed Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


The motion was approved.
7. Vote to accept written Report on Late Testing

Motion was made and seconded to accept the report entitled, “Late HIV Testing in San Francisco” dated March 2007.  Copies of the report document had been distributed to all members in advance of the meeting.  Vote was by roll call:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Shane Anglin
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Ed Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


The motion was approved.

8. Review Council Agenda for May 10 2007

Copies of the draft agenda for the 5/10/07 Council meeting were distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· It was noted that item 7 should read as beginning at 4:55.
· Tracey suggested that to keep the meeting moving members should be asked to fill in their evaluation forms as the agenda proceeds.
· Frank suggested sending out a survey in advance of the meeting asking for members’ questions regarding Robert’s Rules of Order.
· He noted that the State group had four hours of training and all members were provided with a copy of the book Robert’s Rule of Order (In Brief).
· Perry suggested that focus be on how to deal with discussion, including how to end it.

· It was suggested that we cite events from the 4/12/07 Council meeting as an example using Robert’s Rule of Order to close discussion, but the group felt that such would be distracting.

· Tei observed that the last Robert’s Rules training successfully highlighted that the Council’s work is to make decisions, that in depth discussion is delegated to the Committees, and when there are a lot of questions about a motion it should be sent back to Committee; 
· Frank suggested the Co-Chairs remind members of the process, including that it is okay to send something back to committee, and that members shouldn’t redo committees’ work at Council.
· Kathleen added that members should be aware that there is a difference between a voting item and a discussion.

· During deliberation of a voting issue, discussion should be brief and for clarification.
· Weihaur noted that some members mistakenly think that the discussion for a vote is their last opportunity to speak about a topic.
· Tracey noted that the Agenda’s wording may be buffed up a little.

· Weihaur noted typo in item 4 (Co-Chairs report) and includes text from last month’s agenda.

· Israel suggested that item 6 (African-American Action Plan) should be more properly framed so that the discussion has clear direction.

· Tracey noted that this is intended as an update regarding AFA and programs recommended by the Council.

· Tei said that item 6 should include how the model differs from what others are doing.

· Kathleen suggested framing discussion on this item to include how AFA fits into the Strategies and Intervention chapter of the SF Prevention Plan.

Motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda for the 5/10/07 Council meeting, including correcting typos, awkward language, and the starting time for item 7.  The vote on the motion was by roll call:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Shane Anglin
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Ed Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


The motion was approved.

9. Closure, Summary & Evaluation
Members will have until next Wednesday (5/2/07) to complete the evaluation survey.

10. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:02 PM.
The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Israel Nieves-Rivera.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 5/24/07
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330 A
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